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Remembering How Carroll Made Us Feel

By Susanne Norgard, Executive Director, The Community Foundation of Mendocino County

If you want an example of what it means to “give back” – both financially and personally – you would not need to look any further than Carroll Pratt, who passed away on November 11th.  His life story was impressive, but even more inspirational was his day-to-day presence among us.
I first met Carroll in 2001 when he opened a Donor Advised Fund at the Community Foundation. Carroll understood the importance of philanthropy, and he also was an astute business person who knew the advantages of giving appreciated stock: the donor gets a tax deduction for the appreciated amount, but does not incur capital gains on the appreciation.  Carroll donated blocks of stock to his Donor Advised Fund and, over the years, recommended over 40 grants to a variety of organizations in the Anderson Valley and beyond. He was compassionate in his giving, with a soft spot for helping both people and animals in need. However, it wasn’t until I learned more about Carroll that I truly understood how he became the kindhearted man he was.
From Anderson Valley High School’s “Voices of the Valley” oral history project, I discovered that Carroll was a pilot in World War II who was shot down in German territory and spent 20 months in a prisoner of war camp. Near the end of the war he escaped, but then returned to the camp at night to throw food over the fence for the starving prisoners who remained. Carroll reflects on his war experiences saying, “I think the war probably shaped all of my attitudes …  It’s one of those things that is sort of a nucleus and then you come back into the real world – and see how people should get along. It has just given me a philosophy personally, right or wrong, that building self-esteem of everybody you know and not putting down anyone is the most important thing! I think it is really basic!”

That was the Carroll Pratt we all knew and loved. On the KZYX website, General Manager John Coate describes all the things Carroll did for the station, but what he valued most was Carroll’s “gentle sprit that is all too rare.” He recounts, “When one of the many controversies would arise around the station and its governance, Carroll would always counsel that everyone take the “high road.”

Tim Buckner worked with Carroll on the Community Foundation’s Agricultural Families’ Scholarship Fund committee. He remembers, “Carroll was always very clear in making the initial decisions regarding who should be selected to be interviewed.  But by the time we got to the final few – you could see his heart get caught up because every child was so worthy.  The kids would come in for their interviews all dressed up and scared, but Carroll had a way of making them feel comfortable right away. I consider him a role model in so many ways; his compassion was genuine.” 

Carroll had a very successful life and, among other things, won six Emmy awards for his Hollywood work in sound. But that is not why we will remember him. We will remember him for how he made each of us feel good about ourselves – and that is a great lesson in life. 
The Community Foundation helped Carroll “give back” in ways that mattered to him and in ways that strengthened local communities. If you want to find out more about donor advised funds or how you can get involved, visist www.communityfound.org.
